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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 11th June 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

114/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mr R Parham (Locum Clerk). Cllr Pickering (ward member), Ms T. O’Sullivan (Rural Housing Enabler, Rural Kent) and the Community Warden attended. 14 members of the public were present.

Apologies were received from Cllr Robinson (prior commitment), Mrs S Wood (Clerk) and PCSOs Richards and Jones.
115/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declaration of Interest.
116/18 Presentation on the Local Housing Survey
Ms O’Sullivan outlined the findings of the Local Housing Survey. There had been fewer respondents than average (22% rather than 30%) to the survey which had been carried out in February 2018. The survey had found that 55 people had left the parish, mostly the children of families leaving for educational purposes or because housing was beyond their financial means; of those 55, 8 had indicated that they would be likely to return were it financially viable. 92% of respondents supported a possible development for Local Housing. Ms O’Sullivan’s research had found that the cheapest home for sale in the parish at the time of the meeting was approximately £450,000 for a 4-bedroom house, while in the rented sector a resident would need to earn in excess of £35,000 per annum in order to afford the cheapest available home. This suggested a potential need for affordable housing. The outcome of the survey was that there was a demand for 5 affordable homes; however, while some respondents had stated that they were only interested in open-market housing, their income showed that they would be unable to afford this, and it could therefore be assumed that these members of the community might also benefit from a Local Housing scheme. Several older homeowners had indicated that they would like to move into smaller properties.
Some rural villages had established covenants on as few as six houses to ensure that they were affordable and would remain so in perpetuity (i.e. they could not be purchased by the tenant and be lost to the Local  Housing scheme). Government grants were in place to help establish a Local  Housing scheme; these would need to be applied for by a housing association looking to run the scheme. Ms O’Sullivan pointed out that although housing associations were allowed to charge up to 80% of market rents, which would not be conducive to a Local Housing scheme, they may be convinced to charge less. The next step in establishing a scheme, should the council wish to proceed, would be to identify potential sites. It was agreed that this would be put on future agendas.

117/18 Minutes of the meeting of 14th May 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 14th May 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

118/18 Matters Arising

118/18-1  Woodchurch Road: A report was expected from Kent County Council following a visit held with Cllr Hill on 22nd May 2018. (94-18/4)
118/18-2  Pavilion Defibrillator: The defibrillator had been installed and was fully functional. An item would be included in the Herald to advertise its availability. Kristina Hoath was thanked for organising the installation. (94-18/1)
118/18-3  Repainting of Telephone Kiosk: No reply had yet been received on this matter. (94-18/3)
118/18-4  Hatchentan: Ashford Borough Council was taking the matter to High Court for a judgement. If this was decided in ABC’s favour, the occupier would be evicted and could face a custodial sentence.  (94-18/5)
118/18-5  Meeting with the Head of Planning: Cllr Audsley had met with the head of Planning at ABC, and had been told that many of the issues being faced were due to a shortage of money. ABC had seemed to take note of the Parish Council’s disappointment at its failure to act on issues raised by the PC. Cllr Audsley had conveyed to him that the PC expected ABC to do its best for High Halden.  (94/18-6)
118/18-6  Poppets Wood: No change had occurred; ABC seemed to take the occupier’s word (that they would soon be moving on) at face value.  (94/18-7)
118/18-7  Litter Pick: The council’s thanks were conveyed to Cllr Mrs Morgan and the Chequers Public House for arranging a successful litter picking session on 28th May 2018.  (98/18-4)
118/18-8  Local Plan Examination in Public: Cllr Audsley had attended the session, and reported that the inspector had seemed to take note of the PC’s concerns.  (103/18)
118/18-9  Footbridge Between Football Fields: The PC’s gratitude was expressed to Ms Kristina Hoath for putting out word of the issue of the railway sleepers remaining in situ, and Mr David Ball for subsequently arranging their removal.  (106/18)
119/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Meeting with the Head of Planning: Would a report from the meeting be circulated with the Minutes, as the public expected detailed responses to particular planning issues. Cllr Audsley confirmed that this would be forward to the Clerk for inclusion after editing.
Hedgerows:  Why were these not being maintained suitably, as some were becoming overgrown, causing dangerous blind corners, and forcing pedestrians to walk in the highway where pavements were obstructed. The matter would be raised with KCC Highways. It was noted that some hedgerows were intentionally not cut back for ecological reasons.

Bus shelters:  A request was made for lighting, as these were considered intimidating (and potentially dangerous) in winter months. The Clerk would be asked to obtain quotes for lighting both bus shelters on a motion-activated system, to minimise light pollution and waste, potentially on a solar-powered basis (in view of the lack of electrical supply at one of the shelters).
Poppets Wood:  The occupier explained his need to be on-site during the lambing season, and to have suitable washing facilities available. Cllr Mrs Baldock explained that the issue was one of law; the land was not designated for residential development, and as such this was in the hands of ABC as the Planning Authority. The occupier explained that he had submitted a planning application for the development, but that this had been subjected to delays by ABC. Cllr Mrs Baldock encouraged the occupier to attend PC meetings more frequently so that members may stay informed and could work with the occupier to find a resolution that was amenable to all concerned.

Herwish:  The occupier explained some peculiarities of his planning application, pointing out that the changes to the application since the previous Lawful Development Certificate were due to changes in definition by ABC; while at one time they classified his dwelling as one caravan, they now stated it was two, although no changes had been made to the property.

Pope House Farm:  Why had the development had been renamed ‘land to the south of Sicklefield House, Ashford Road, St. Michaels’ in the latest application. Cllr Mrs Baldock indicated that this matter would be covered in the discussion of the application.

The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Planning Portfolio holder.

120/18 Planning applications
18/00706/AS  Oak Tree Farm, Woodchurch Road, High Halden
Part retrospective application for the re-use of 2no. redundant agricultural buildings into two dwellings together with ecological and landscape enhancements.
It was hoped that a comment could still be submitted in spite of the consultation deadline having elapsed. Various professional bodies had commented on the application requesting further information be submitted relating to environmental and ecological surveys. Members expressed dissatisfaction with the half-finished framework as it stood, but were reluctant to support the application simply so that this would be covered up, as they were not impressed with the proposed plans.
Resolved:
That no further comment of support or objection be given, but to request that additional reports regarding Environmental and Ecological issues be presented.

18/00735/AS  &  18/00736/AS  Durrants Court, Ashford Road, High Halden

Proposed replacement conservatory.
There were no comments on the website and as the new conservatory was to take up only a marginally larger footprint than the previous (and was not visible from the road) there was no reason to object.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

18/00705/AS  Herwish, Martens Lane, High Halden
Lawful development certificate - existing - use of shed as residential and two mobile homes and two gypsy caravans on site.
It was felt that insufficient information had been supplied by ABC, particularly with regard to the changes in definitions involved in the site, and that a full application should be submitted, particularly as the land should have been vacated by July 2017 but it had taken this long for any action to be taken. A vote was taken; two councillors voted to oppose the application, and three abstained.

Resolved:

That the application be opposed, with a comment that there has been insufficient communication and urgency from ABC for the Parish Council to make an informed decision.

18/00759/AS  Land to the South of Sicklefield House, Ashford Road, St Michaels

Outline planning permission with all matters reserved except for access for 30 residential properties, open space and associated access into the site.
Members questioned why the address on the application was given as St. Michaels, given that it is in High Halden, this may give rise to issues with regard to receipt of Section 106 monies.  It was acknowledged that it was likely that potential residents would be using the amenities in St Michaels based on its relatively closer proximity to the site. The only comment on the ABC website was to question this change of address.

The development had been included in the unadopted draft local plan, but needed to be considered as an application on its own merits, though ABC had accepted it in principle and it was supported by the Parish Council. A public consultation had been held in St Michaels, but this had been attended by only 30 people, including Councillors and Council officers.
In light of the need for affordable housing established by the Local Housing Survey, members queried the weighting of the proposed development toward houses of 4 or more bedrooms (50% of the houses).  Residents who attended the public consultation highlighted the need for bungalows and smaller affordable housing. Concerns were expressed that the planning statement also gives mention to paying ABC for affordable house to be located elsewhere in the borough if the developer does not meet the criteria.
Only 6 visitor parking spaces were included in the proposal, which was a concern as it could lead to visitors instead parking on the A28, which could pose a big risk to motorists and pedestrians alike.
The positioning of all of the more affordable units adjacent to the A28 was queried.  
The proposed pedestrian crossing was queried given that there was no pavement on the other side of the road: residents would have to immediately cross the road; any pedestrian crossing would have to be appropriate to reduce risks.
It was noted that the bus service information was out of date.
Concerns were expressed re ecological issues:  further ecological surveys were required for badgers, breeding birds, bats and great crested newts, as noted in the Planning Statement.
Resolved:

That the application be opposed in its current form.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
No applications were received.
Approvals:
17/01834/AS  Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Redevelopment of Existing Commercial and Retail Premises, including erection of 3 replacement buildings to B1 Office Use, Including Serviced Offices, Parking and Landscaping Provisions, and Installation of New (Dedicated) Highway Access with gate Serving Hallmark Farmhouse

Refusals:  
17/01909/AS  Little Tiffenden Farm, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch

Outline application for the erection of dwelling with associated access, parking and garden
Withdrawals:  
17/01253/AS Herwish, Martens Lane, High Halden
Change of use of land for the stationing of 1 mobile home for residential agricultural occupation (renewal of expired temporary permission granted under 13/00081/AS)
Other planning matters:
Oaktree Field:  The appeal against the Enforcement Notice was dismissed (APP/E2205/C/17/3177402).
Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.
121/18 Financial report

121/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001349
	Holiday of a Lifetime (Life is not an Xbox)
	750.00

	001350
	RAF Benevolent Fund (in memory of Bill Staines)
	25.00

	001351
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001352
	S Wood (expenses)
	71.90

	001353
	Mintfresh Services (bus shelter cleaning)
	35.00

	001354
	KCC (Zebra warning sign)
	415.60

	001355
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	31.40

	001356
	Hazel Gray (display board, village confines exhibition)
	13.35


Balance as at  11th June 2018

£  61616.78 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£      503.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  

121/18-2  To consider the quote from Aspire for  removing arisings on the sports field and village green
This would be considered in conjunction with 127/18 – Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove.
121/18-3  To consider a request for a donation to Ashford Borough Citizens Advice
It was suggested that a donation on behalf of all parishes could be made through KALC. Cllr Audsley would suggest to KALC at the next Ashford Area Committee meeting.
121/18-4  To consider a request for a donation to Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance

Resolved:

That a donation of £250 be made, in line with the 2017 donation.

121/18-5  To agree payment to the Locum Clerk

Resolved:

That payment of £50 be made to the Locum Clerk.

122/18  Reports

122/18-1  PCSO A written report had been submitted reporting that crime in the parish had remained low, and urging residents to remain vigilant. Speed checks had been carried out in surrounding villages, and issues of speeding reported by High Halden residents would be investigated, with a report to follow at the next meeting. Residents were reminded that they were able to set up their own Community Speedwatch group, with information available on the KCC website.
122/18-2  Community Warden Katherine Carter reported that she had been involved in investigating antisocial behaviour in Tilden Close. A neighbour of the resident in question had set wheels in motion for addressing the issue, and Ms Carter would continue to check on the situation.
122/18-3  Ward member Cllr Pickering reported that a consultation relating to Operation Stack was due to be held at the Ashford Business Point in Sevington on 28th June 2018. He had been to the opening of an impressive display commemorating the centenary of the end of the First World War, and would enquire as to whether any part of the display might be available to be exhibited in High Halden in November. On the matter of affordable housing, he pointed out that ABC continued to build council housing. He added that it was his understanding that the head of planning at ABC had taken note of the PC’s comments at the recent meeting with Cllr Audsley [118/18-5 refers].
122/18-4  Environmental  Cllr Mrs Morgan reported that work on the crossing bridge to the cow field was due to commence the following week. KCC was to hold consultations in Tenterden regarding changes to bus services on 11th (sic) and 17th July 2018 – dates of the consultation sessions would be added to the website. [Post-meeting note, the meeting on 17th July is open to the public; the earlier meeting is on 12th July and is for councillors only.]
122/18-5  Safety and security  No report.
122/18-6  Highways  No report.
122/18-7  Marketing/Projects  Cllr Mrs Baldock reported that the deadline for content to be submitted for the next edition of the Herald was the date of the next Council meeting, 9th July 2018.
122/18-8  Finance Committee  Cllr Dr Taylor reported that no meeting had been held recently, but he suggested holding one in around six weeks.
122/18-9  KALC  Cllr Audsley reported that the police had attended a recent KALC meeting; no mention had been made of measures to address speeding, but the presentation outlined their general actions to address rural crime throughout the borough. A new organisation named ‘Rural Means Rural’, which hoped to see national planning policies changed to become more people-orientated, had introduced itself, and sought support from Parish Councils. Cllr Mrs Baldock agreed to look into the organisation and make a recommendation as to whether it should be supported by the PC.
123/18 Information items

123/18-1  HHVEC update Kristina Hoath outlined plans to mark the centenary of the end of WWI (as part of the nationwide event: Battle’s Over – A Nation’s Tribute). It was agreed that the Clerk would clarify details of the necessary insurance and Risk Assessments for the event.
123/18-2  Contact details for the High Halden Kentish Express correspondent and request for news items It was agreed that the Clerk would publish David Holman’s email address, david.holman9@btinternetcom, on the website and Facebook page.
124/18  Update on the village confines exercise 
The dates of the consultation would be published on the website and Facebook page:  23rd June (10am-2pm), 5th July (5pm-8pm), 7th July (10am-2pm).
125/18  To agree the Parish Council’s response to the Government consultation on powers for dealing with unauthorised developments and encampments 
Cllr Audsley asked that general comments be submitted by Wednesday 13th June 2018 so that they could be uploaded by Friday 15th June.
126/18  Replacement of the Parish Council noticeboard outside the Chequers:  to consider quotes received Consideration was given to the three quotes received, and a quote of £1509.60 was agreed in principle, subject to the Clerk establishing whether; 1. The unit would be lockable; 2. There were reasonable guarantees on the product; and 3. Whether it would be installed by the supplier. In addition, the Clerk was asked to secure the consent of the Chequers public house, as the new noticeboard would be attached to its wall.
127/18  Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove:  to consider quotes received for remedial works 
Cllr Mrs Baldock emphasised the urgency of thorough, long-lasting remedial work to the pitches. It was agreed that a quote of £1754.00 from Aspire should be accepted for weeding, re-seeding, fertilisation, slitting and vertidraining work to be carried out immediately.

With the maintenance contract for the village green and football pitches due to expire at the end of the financial year, a clear specification would be drawn up for ongoing maintenance of all of the green spaces, to include the removal of arisings. The quote received from Aspire for the removal of arisings had seemed unduly high, and it was agreed that the Clerk should enquire as to why this was so expensive. The question of a maintenance contract would be included on the agenda for September.
Resolved:

To accept a quote of £1754.00 from Aspire for repair work to the football pitches.

128/18  New footbridge between the football fields:  to consider quotes received
Resolved:

To accept a quote of £840.00 from Mr John Noakes.

129/18  Proposal to re-designate Jubilee Field and the football field as a park 
Members agreed in principle that the fields should be re-designated as a park under the Fields In Trust scheme, subject to the Clerk checking to ensure there were no covenants or other legal impediments to prevent this.
130/18  To adopt the Parish Council’s Privacy Notice, Data Protection Policy, Subject Access Request form, Date Breach Policy, Data Breach Reporting Form, Personal Data Management Audit and Policy, for compliance with the General Data Protection Regulation requirement 

Resolved:

That the aforementioned documents be adopted.
131/18  To consider setting up a Committee to identify possible projects for possible future S106 monies Members agreed in principle that this was a good idea, and asked for it to be included on the next agenda.
132/18  Any other Business
132/18-1  Overgrown Hedges: Cllr Mrs Baldock reported that many hedges in the parish had become overgrown. It was decided that a list of these would be put together, and passed on to the Community Warden. The Locum Clerk indicated that KCC Highways had at one time provided a standard letter to issue to the owners of overgrown hedges, and it was agreed to find out whether such a letter could be obtained.
132/18-2  Garages at Tilden Close: The Clerk would be asked to remind Phil Bond at ABC of this issue, and issue a report at the next meeting.

132/18-3  Seafarers UK: A request from the charity Seafarers UK that the PC fly a Red Ensign flag on Merchant Navy Day, 8th September, would be declined, particularly because the PC had no flagpole.
132/18-4 Parish Council vacancy. There had still been no interest in joining the PC; it was hoped that significant interest could be encouraged in time for the 2019 election.
133/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
133/18-1 Committee to identify possible projects for future possible S106 monies
133/18-2 Replacement Parish Council noticeboard outside The Chequers.

134/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 9th July at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 9.24pm.


Agenda item: 118/18-5

Items for discussion with Tim Naylor and Lois Jarrett on 4th June 2018 – feedback to Parish Council

ABC started by explaining their lack of resources. From March they have a full complement of Enforcement Officers ie 4, having been two under agreed numbers for two years. They are trying to clear up longstanding cases. They have to prioritise their work. 250 cases approx to deal with.

We said their apparent lack of urgency encourages others to take a chance with illegal development, ultimately adding to their workload as more action is required which might be avoided with prompter action. It is our village and we sometimes feel we are not listened to, nor involved or communicated with about actions proposed/taken. ABC say they are the most proactive Council in dealing with traveller/gypsy issues. They give priority to contraventions which involve serious damage to the environment.  We pointed out the high proportion of travellers in High Halden and asked if this was taken into account when prioritising action.  ABC says it takes time to put cases together when dealing with appeals etc, but they normally win!

HERWISH. 13/00081.  Why the long delay to enforce? Should have been summer 2016. Latest on Contravention order. 

Been overtaken by recent events, ie the CLEUD application. Expressed our displeasure if the delays by ABC result in planning permission being gained by default.  They will investigate previously raised issues, eg delays, lack of a Business case.

POPPET WOOD FARM.  Slow reaction by Enforcement Officer. Disregard for local position.

They noted our frustration. They continue  with a lack of resources to meet a heavy workload. They  choose to believe the assurances they are given by owners. Enforcement letter being sent out. No explanation of why so many extensions to deadlines allowed. Suggestion that generically they choose to avoid formal action if at all possible citing costs and a preference for ‘amicable resolution’.

OAK TREE FIELD  16/01408 and  WILLOWS PADDOCK 16/00187

Lack of urgency responding to local report of potentially illegal action

Today heard the decision that Oak Tree Field appeal against Enforcement has been lost so owner has 6 months to clear site.

They will write to Delaney’s reminding them of need to vacate site by 29th June. Question asked about whether they write or check any ‘movement’ before required date.  They use their discretion on individual cases.

BISHOP CLOSE. 13/00427.  Why is the development so delayed. Ugly feature in village centre. Latest on CO.

Ongoing discussion about section 106 moneys. The contravention order on 4 headings is pending a decision on development of the whole site. New conditions will be attached to that permission. We pointed out the risk they are taking. What if there is a serious accident caused by inadequate sight lines?

VENRUTH. 15/00233.  Why wasn’t the condition re removal of concrete base enforced?

Some conditions aren’t worth enforcing. A magistrate has to decide whether to enforce eg is the concrete base visually unacceptable. We reminded ABC of the history of this site . An appeal to further develop the site was lost so conditions still apply.

HATCHENTAN. Can anything be done to prevent such developments? How do they get water and power supplies?

ABC Planning has no control over services. We acknowledged they had acted promptly but want more information.

CONFINES EXERCISE. How is our Confines Exercise viewed from a Borough Planning perspective?

As we were told before this can form one element in handling future planning applications. It does not control/limit future developments

STATUS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED AFTER PUBLICATION OF ABC PLAN. Eg Ransley Field

ABC must consider any applications that come in during the exercise to finalise the ABC Plan to 2030.  Developments with strong sustainability are preferred. They are most often in rural areas though Ashford and  Tenterden are the main centres for development

SECTION 106 MONEYS.  What is being done to improve system locally?

ABC officers can help but it’s up to us to do groundwork 

COMMUNICATION.  Can a Parish Councillor spend time in Planning Department and a Planning Officer attend PC meeting?

They will consider Simon spending time shadowing a Planning Officer

DELAY IN BOROUGH PARKING AND LIGHTING REVIEWS. (This may not be in  Mr Naylor’s brief)

Lois to speak to Philip Bond to chase, though these issues are not Planning Department ones.

John Audsley,

Chairman, High Halden Parish Council


